
 
 

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF NOTICE OF MEETING 
OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 

 
 The undersigned members of the governing body of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
hereby acknowledge receipt of advance notice of a   regular   meeting of said body and the 
agenda for such meeting to be held at   7:00   o’clock p.m. on the 10th day of July, 2019, in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 North 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
 
 This agenda is available for public inspection in the office of the City Clerk and may be  
modified up to twenty-four hours prior to the opening of the meeting. 

 Dated this    3rd    day of July, 2019. 

AGENDA AS FOLLOWS: 

1. Roll Call; 

2. Pledge of Allegiance; 

3. Inform the Public about the location of  
 the Open Meetings Act and the Citizens  
 Participation Rules; 

4. Minutes of the June 26th, 2019 meeting of the Mayor and City Council; 
5. Consideration of Progress Estimate #20 for Constructors, Inc. in the amount  
 of $262,716.20; 

6. Consideration of Pay Estimate #9 to Eriksen Construction Co., in the amount of $96,759.69 
for the Wastewater Treatment Plant Project; 

7. Consideration of Pay Estimate #1 to Midlands Contracting, Inc. in the amount of $47,725.74 
for Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation; 

8. Consideration of Claims;  

9. Committee and Officer Reports; 

10. Presentation by Stacey  
Anderson of SOCS Websites;  

11. Presentation by John Krajewski of JK Energy Consulting, LLC, concerning the 2019 Cost of 
Service / Rate Design Study - Electric Utility; 

12. 8:30 p.m. presentation by Jason of Revised Government Websites; 
13. Consideration of the proposed budgets for the upcoming fiscal year October 1,  

2019 – September 30, 2020;      

14. Adjourn. 
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CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 

 
                               July 10, 2019 
 
 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 North 4th Street, David City, Nebraska.  The Public had 
been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on July 4th, and an 
affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  The Mayor and members of the 
City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by signing the Agendas which are a 
part of these minutes.  The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, and Council members 
conveyed the availability of the agendas, which were kept continuously current in the office of 
the City Clerk and were available for public inspection during regular office hours.  No new items 
were added to the agendas during the twenty-four hours immediately prior to the opening of the 
Council meeting. 
  
 Present for the meeting were: Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Tom Kobus, 
Dana Trowbridge, Gary Smith, John Vandenberg, and Pat Meysenburg, City Attorney Jim Egr, 
and City Clerk Joan Kovar.  Council member Kevin Hotovy was absent. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Stacey Anderson of FES (A Foundation of Support – 
SOCS Websites), Marianne Long and son Frank, Joyce Smith, Planning Commission Member 
Janis Cameron, Library Director Kay Schmid, Library Board Member Steve Smith, Sheriff Tom 
Dion, Deputy Clerk Tami Comte, Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin, Park/Auditorium 
Supervisor Bill Buntgen, Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft, and Street/Airport Supervisor Chris 
Kroesing.     
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east 
wall of the meeting room asked those present to please silence their cell phones. 
 
 The minutes of the June 26, 2019 meeting of the Mayor and City Council were approved 
upon a motion by Council member Trowbridge and seconded by Council member Meysenburg.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Smith, Vandenberg, Kobus, Trowbridge, and Meysenburg.  
Voting NAY:  None.  Council member Hotovy was absent.  The motion carried.   
 
 The Downtown Project “punch list” was discussed.  Mayor Zavodny stated that he quite 
often gets phone calls from people saying “come look at this”.  It was noted that the brick on 
south 5th were never re-laid.   
 
 City Attorney Egr stated: “My suggestion is, we’ve got another council meeting in two 
weeks, we need to get Al Hottovy here to discuss this and one way to do that is to say: “look, 
we’re not going to pay this bill”.  We’ve got to make sure we have 10% retainage; we want to 
know what the heck is going on and where we are at.  He signs that “I have reviewed this 
estimate and it appears to be correct”, but then our retainage has been reduced from 10% now 
down to 5%.  We don’t pay this until we get an explanation about the punch list and how much 
is left on the punch list.  That’s two weeks; I say we don’t pay this.”  
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “I recommend we table this to July 24th.”   
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 Council member Trowbridge made a motion to table consideration of Progress Estimate 
#20 for Constructors, Inc., in the amount of $262,716.20 to the July 24th Council Meeting.  
Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Smith, 
Kobus, Trowbridge, Vandenberg, and Meysenburg.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council member 
Hotovy was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Kobus asked how the Wastewater Treatment Plant Project was going.  
Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated: “They still say they are going to finish on time.  
They had to dig up part of the main access road again yesterday, there was a small leak they 
wanted to locate.” 
 
 Council member Kobus stated: “I don’t think that much is going on down there; Sorry, 
but that’s my opinion.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated: “If you want my assessment, it’s looked 
the same for the last two months.  They keep tearing up the road, putting it back, tearing up the 
road, and putting it back.  It rains, we get behind, can’t move dirt; it’s mud…  That’s just my 
assessment.  I don’t know anything substantial that’s been done since the valves were replaced 
in the effluent pump station a couple months ago.  The cell is drained, they’ve got some things 
exposed….” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge made a motion to table consideration of Pay Estimate #9 to 
Eriksen Construction Co., in the amount of $96,759.69 for the Wastewater Treatment Plant 
Project to the July 24th Council Meeting.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting 
AYE:  Council members Smith, Meysenburg, Vandenberg, Kobus, and Trowbridge.  Voting 
NAY:  None.  Council member Hotovy was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated: “Midlands sent an e-mail the other day 
that said substantial flooding has heeded their ability to start.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge made a motion to table consideration of Pay Estimate #1 to 
Midlands Contracting, Inc., in the amount of $47,725.74 for Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation.  
Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, 
Meysenburg, Smith, Trowbridge, and Kobus.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council member Hotovy was 
absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “Let’s ask Craig what Midlands is doing because 
they aren’t even in town.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for consideration of claims.  Council member Smith made a 
motion to authorize the payment of claims and Council member Meysenburg seconded the 
motion.   
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “JK Energy Consulting $2,000.  The report that’s in 
my book basically tells me what I already knew before he came.  That’s item #11 and we’ll talk 
about it later, but I don’t know why you’d pay anybody $2,000 to tell you what you already know.   
So, that’s just my comments.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for roll call:  Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, Smith, 
and Meysenburg.  Voting NAY:  Council members Kobus, and Trowbridge.  Council member 
Hotovy was absent.  [16-404: orders for the appropriation or payment of money shall require for their passage 

the concurrence of a majority of all members elected to the council.  The mayor may vote on any such matter when 
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his vote will provide the additional vote required to create a number of votes equal to a majority of the number of 
members elected to the council, and the mayor shall, for the purpose of such vote, be deemed to be a member of the 

council.]  Therefore, City Clerk Kovar called upon Mayor Zavodny who voted AYE.   The motion 
carried.    
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for any comments or questions concerning the Committee and 
Officer Reports.  
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated that C.J. Novak stopped in this morning to tell her that he was 
resigning.   It was too late to add this to the agenda so it will be on the July 24th agenda for 
consideration.  C.J. provided the following letter: 
 

 
 
 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “I had a visit with the Sheriff today, and the Sheriff 
called my attention to our budget for this current year that we are in, and we have budgeted 
$22,000 to buy him a patrol car, and the patrol car he wants costs $36,250.  So, when we go to 
the contract and read what it says, there are no dollar figures in it.  It says we buy him a vehicle 
suitable for doing his work.  So that’s a budget issue that will come to bite us here before long.” 
 
   Mayor Zavodny stated: “I was going to bring that up under the budget discussion.  That’s 
a new State bid price.  I visited with him today also and I think that’s something that we need to 
look at should we continue this agreement, of maybe every three years.  We need to spell that 
out; we’ve got to limit, to some extent, what that contract is going to cost us and factor it in.  
They are a lot of different ways to approach it.” 
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 Park/Auditorium Supervisor Bill Buntgen reported that they had a walk-through last 
Wednesday of the new Park restrooms and shelter; the Fire Marshall, Contractors, etc.  They 
still need to seed around the areas but the restrooms are now open. 
 
 Council member Kobus made a motion to accept the Committee and Officers Reports as 
presented.  Council member Meysenburg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Trowbridge, Kobus, Vandenberg, Meysenburg, and Smith.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council 
member Hotovy was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Stacey Anderson of FES – A Foundation of Support; SOCS Websites made a 
presentation concerning the Web design.  Stacey stated: “We are a non-profit 501C3 
organization and provide support services to communities and other non-profit organizations so 
you can succeed in fulfilling your mission.  We are a little bit different in the market in that we 
are a non-profit and that we work on an at cost price point.  Some of the cities and organizations 
that we have worked with are Beatrice, Crete, Education Quest Foundation, Humphrey, Neligh, 
Ashland, and Hickman to name a few.  The SOCS intuitive editing tools make posting new 
articles and breaking news quick and painless.  We are ADA compliant, so if someone is 
visually impaired coming to your website, the visually impaired reader will be able to read the 
content back to them.  It is also keyboard compliant so if a person can’t operate a mouse, they 
can just use the arrows to get around the website.  All of our support staff are in Lincoln, so 
we’re 50 miles away, we are not very far.  So, if you need anything, need somebody here to 
help you, you want somebody to come to Lincoln to sit with a support person, anytime, we are 
here to support you.  We are not going anywhere; we are a stable foundation that’s been around 
30 years.”  Stacey showed samples, designs, and available options.  Discussion followed.  
 
 [Note:  Stacey presented prices, etc., as did the others who presented on June 26th, 
however, I did not include those in the minutes so that someone making a later presentation 
could not reduce their price just to undercut the others.]  
 
 Mayor Zavodny thanked Stacey for her presentation. 
 
 Jason Saarela of Revize Government Websites called in to make a video presentation 
concerning the Web design.  They are headquartered in Troy, Michigan, have been in business 
almost 25 years now, and are specifically experts in government website designs with resident 
engagement features and an easy to use content management system.  They build the website 
from scratch according to your needs and objectives and make it unique.  Presently they have 
over 1500 governmental clients, they have over 500 Counties and County agencies, and they 
work with populations anywhere from 80 residents on up to over two million.  They are ADA 
compliant.  He presented a Power Point presentation and ready to use design templates, 
explaining that you can use one of four design templates as your starting base.  They have a full 
technical support staff that is available by phone, Monday thru Friday, 8:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. 
Eastern time, they have 24-hour e-mail support and a 24-hour on-line customer portal and then 
within the content management system they have a full library of FAQ’s, and on-demand video 
tutorials.  They can provide scrolls for “news alert messages”.  There are 95 different languages 
available, so if you want to see the website in Spanish, you click on Spanish and it’s in Spanish.  
Jason continued to explain many of the available options and components available. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny thanked Jason for his presentation. 
 
 John Krajewski of JK Energy Consulting, LLC, 650 J Street, Suite 108, Lincoln, NE 
68508, presented the 2019 Cost of Service / Rate Study – for the Electric Utility.  John stated: 
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“The purpose of my study was to review the financial performance for the utility and determine if 
we needed to make any rate changes, make sure the rates reflect our goals, that the rates were 
fair and non-discriminatory, and that they were competitive with neighboring utilities.  When I 
look at your existing revenues and compare them to the expenses for the electric utility, I’ll just 
say I wish every client I worked with was in as good a financial condition as your electric fund is.  
In terms of your revenues versus your expenses, the cash you have on hand in the utility is 
good revenue, there really weren’t any financial issues that I could identify with the electric 
utility.  The only real question I have going forward is, I’ll just really quickly, you have about 
$600,000 in your net income, cash flow is fine.  That is a very healthy margin for your electric 
utility.  If I thought that there would be no negative changes, cost wise going forward, I might 
even suggest a slight decrease, but I think there’s enough risks in the electric industry that’s the 
last thing I would recommend right now.  I think there are too many things going on with regional 
transmission costs, carbon dioxide control, all those types of issues, that I think it’s best to just 
leave the rates where they are so that you don’t have to raise rates again in the near future.  
The one risk factor I will say is, with regards to the power plant, my understanding in talking to 
staff is that you have some staffing issues there, changes there, so you are not currently 
receiving the lease income from NPPD.  I will say, if you needed to replace the net income 
reflected from the power plant, you are looking at about a 2½% rate increase just to replace the 
net; you have about a $300,000 reduction in revenue, you’d have about a $200,000 reduction in 
expenses, looking at natural gas costs, labor, repairs, replacements, all that, so I know that staff 
is looking at that and trying to come to grips with how that’s going to be going forward.  I do 
think that is one risk factor I would look at.   Again, I don’t think I would raise rates just on that; 
the plans you are making to take care of that issue will take care of themselves.”  John 
presented a review of the rates and stated that the only one that he felt needed to be increased 
at this time was the charge for street light / alley light rentals, and he suggested a 3% increase 
for that rate, which would only amount to about $120/year.  John stated: “This rate study wasn’t 
a wasted effort.  You have the assurance you can go to your customers and say “our rates are 
adequate, our finances are in good shape, we’re collecting the revenues from the right 
customers going forward”, so, I think it eliminates the risk that a customer can come in and say 
“my rates are too high”, or “you should be charging this customer class more than you are 
charging me”.  You say “no, we had a professional come in, look at it, everything looks 
reasonable”.    
 
 Discussion followed.                           
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “I retract my earlier statements about the $2,000  
with you being a complete waste.” 

 Following is the 2019 Cost of Service / Rate Design Study: 
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 The proposed budgets for Fiscal Year 2019 – 2020 were presented and discussed. 
 
  Mayor Zavodny asked Library Director Kay Schmid: “What’s the future of the Library look 
like, 5 – 10 years from now, because it’s really getting away from the people that go put their 
hands on a book or magazine?  Where should we focus our thinking as we plan ahead? 
 
 Library Director Kay Schmid stated: “I don’t have a crystal ball but I will give you my best 
estimate.  Libraries are not dying, they are actually being used more, and that is our experience 
as well.”  Kay presented the following and provided an overview on the library:  
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 Mayor Zavodny thanked Library Director Kay Schmid for her presentation.  
 
 Street/Airport Supervisor Chris Kroesing presented his budgets.  Mayor Zavodny 
questioned how many of the bricks from the downtown improvement project did we need to 



City Council Proceedings 
July 10, 2019 
Page #26 
 
 
keep in inventory, how are we going to secure them, are we sorting them, and where could they 
be safely stored.   
 
 Street/Airport Supervisor Kroesing stated: “We don’t have any place inside where we 
could palletize them and put them inside.  The Astro building is full from the west side to the 
east side with equipment, Christmas decorations, etc.  At the Airport, however, we have a big 
asphalt pile from way back when Jim McDonald (previous Street Supervisor) was here; he piled 
that up out there.  We need to get rid of that old dirt and asphalt, etc., and clean that up.  The 
Airport is locked all the time, except if someone goes into a hangar, or Roth for their spraying or 
something like that.  We could pile the brick out there.  We have some bad brick areas in town, 
and then we need to keep plenty for the downtown if we accidently rip them out some winter 
with the grader.  I don’t know if you’d say keep 4 or 5 dump truck loads of brick on hand?” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “The Downtown is all Purington (brick) aren’t they?” 
 
 Street Supervisor Kroesing stated: “I believe so.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “Which will keep you away from the Buffalo (brick).  
I have no idea what a responsible number would be, if it would be five thousand, or ten 
thousand.” 
 
  Street Supervisor Kroesing stated: “The one thing about it though is, we want to have 
plenty because you run out, then you have to buy them back, and you don’t want to have to do 
that.  We have them now.”  Discussion followed. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “For a start, can we sort through somehow and get rid of the 
splintered ones?  If we don’t have to make a rash decision, you have to move the pile to make 
space for them, just store them and then make a decision later on, on how many we can sell?  
Kind of see what we use over some time.  There is no super big rush to get rid of them, but I 
think keeping all of them is kind of crazy.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “If you kept 10,000 bricks, you’d have virtually two 
blocks of two lanes, so that would give you some concept as to how much repair work you could 
do, and I can’t see that you would do any more than that.  So just pick a number between 5,000 
to 10,000 and then what do we do with the rest of them?”   
 
 Council member Kobus stated that a lot of the brick are disappearing.  Council member 
Kobus saw people taking them from the old landfill / tree disposal site, so he stopped and made 
them take them back off their trailer. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “I have heard, anecdotally, over the holidays and stuff people 
were out there from Omaha and such taking brick from that area.  We are required to either sell 
them at auction or some public bid process.  Okay, let’s start on the Street Department budget.” 
 
 Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing stated: “I am looking for a truck.  I do realize that Pat’s 
electric crew purchased a Western Star dump truck.  It has been a great plow truck for us, it 
works perfect for us, but it is not sufficient, it’s a 6- or 8-yard dump truck, for hauling asphalt out 
of Lincoln or Omaha for us.  We’ve always had a bigger dump truck, a 10- or 12-yard dump 
truck which also has a plow on it we use in the winter time, for hauling out of Lincoln and 
Omaha.  When we were working with asphalt this Spring, and were coming back from Lincoln, 
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the frame split and went out and the bags on the rear end went out and they were about ready 
to tear.  Inland Truck estimated $20,000 - $25,000 to repair it if everything goes right.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “You just don’t fix an old truck like that; you just 
don’t.”           
 
 Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing stated: “I brought that to the Mayor’s attention and he 
asked me to start getting truck quotes.  I started with the State bid that is Western Star and then 
I also sent bids to Mac, Sterling, and International.  It’s been three weeks but I haven’t heard 
anything back from Sterling and International.” 
 
 Council member Kobus stated that sometimes they won’t submit anything unless it is an 
actual bid request. 
 
 Council member Trowbridge agreed saying: “If I didn’t have a written bid proposal in 
front of me, I wouldn’t answer one either; it’s just liars’ poker.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “If we get closer to deciding to go that way, I agree, and maybe 
Tom can help, but we need to spec it out so everyone is bidding apples to apples.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “But, with the numbers I am seeing in front of me 
this evening, do we need to go that far?  Are we going to spend $180,000.00, which is $60,000 
more than the Library’s annual budget, on one truck?     
 
 Discussion followed. 
 
 Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing stated: “This year, our Patch Master asphalt crew, that 
has been coming out for 30 years, informed us that they are retiring.  I talked to the Mayor about 
this.  Geneva used to do all of their own asphalt work and now they are contracting everything 
out.  I was able to get a roller, a cold patch machine, and a walk behind roller all for $500.  We 
want to start doing our own patching; we are fully capable of it if we have a few more pieces of 
equipment.  That is why I’m concerned about a reliable DOT approved safe truck going back 
and forth to Lincoln and back hauling asphalt and a planer for our Bobcat.” 
 
 Council member Kobus stated: “I’ll tell you another thing, sometimes if you go to 
Constructors or where ever you get the asphalt, those guys will haul it cheaper than you can 
even start a truck up.  We’ve had them hauling white rock and stuff this year; we can’t even start 
our trucks up for that.  They can just do it; that’s what they do.”         
  
 Discussion followed. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “What we are going to do, if it’s acceptable to the Council, we are 
going to use a plug number and give you authorization now, of up to $50,000.00.  Everybody 
good with that?  Yes, ok.  Now, the clarifier I want to put on that, as Council member Trowbridge 
said, if you buy it for $40,000 and it needs tires and maybe some new brake pads or whatever, 
factor that in too, but come in under that number.” 
 
  The electric department budget was discussed.  Mayor Zavodny stated: “This Council 
needs to decide what our plan going forward is with the power plant piece.  Are we going to 
have Pat’s department run it and try to keep collecting the NPPD money, or are we not, 
because he needs to know?  So, let’s have that discussion.” 
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 Council member Trowbridge asked: “What are our options?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “Do away with the NPPD payments and figure out, are we going 
to sell the assets we have there, or are we going to let them sit?  It’s limited options.  It’s a 
complicated question because we can’t even get parts for the old engines, so it’s a tightrope to 
keep doing that because some of those old ones you just can’t get parts for.” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft stated: “They have an inventory of parts there, I just don’t 
know if it would cover a major incident.” 
 
 Discussion followed.  Mayor Zavodny stated: “We are basically dumping this in your lap, 
so tell us what your recommendation would be of what we should do with that place.” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft stated: “Well, I more or less have until September to get it 
going.  The Cats I am really comfortable at running; those we could keep for storm purposes, 
say we did lose part of the town and had to generate.  But we could only maybe pick up, 
depending upon the load, say we could pick up the Hospital and David’s Place for 2 – 3 hours, 
then pick up the Downtown, keep our grocery stores freezers froze, and then switch; you could 
do a rolling blackout depending on the load.  Like Memorial week-end, when I had the problems 
and stopped in there to check the loads, we could have generated the whole town with the Cats 
that day.  It depends on the load.” 
 
 After much discussion Mayor Zavodny stated: “You operate until you have an expense 
that’s not feasible.  Do we have a consensus, that we operate as long as we can and as soon 
as we have a big expense we are done?”  The Council agreed. 
 
 The other items on the electric department budget was discussed.    
 
 The City budgets were discussed.  Mayor Zavodny had instructed City Clerk Kovar to 
notify the Department of Aeronautics that we were not replacing the gas tanks or adding the 
card readers in next year’s budget.  We are basically just budgeting for maintenance items only 
at the Airport.   
 
 The water and sewer budgets were discussed.  It was decided to budget for 5 to 6 
employees.  We currently have 3 employees for the water & sewer departments and Aaron 
thought that 5 would be a good number.   
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated: “I need a set of hands and I need a brain.  
At the Wastewater Treatment Plant, it is 75% organization and paperwork, and 25% mowing.”   
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “I guess what I would say we should consider doing is, let’s 
budget for 6, we don’t have to spend it.  Let’s budget, let’s start with 5, and then you come back 
to Council and say “we think we need 1 more employee and here’s what we’re going to use 
them for”.  Put the budgetary authority for 6 individuals, but we are going to hire 2 to make a 
staff of 5 at this point.” 
 
 Discussion followed.  
 
 Council member Smith left the meeting at 9:30 p.m. 
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 The Sales Tax Fund was discussed.  Mayor Zavodny stated: “One thing we need to 
discuss, it’s time to say we’ve been subsidizing those ballfields, and without our money you 
can’t operate, so what’s the plan here?  I think that discussion needs to happen.  If we can get 
the downtown done, and then we keep plugging away on paying that off until that’s taken care 
of with sales tax, and then we can start looking for recreation stuff.  That’s the last leg of the 
stool. 
 
 City Clerk Kovar asked if the Mayor and Council wanted to leave the $20,000 budgeted, 
on Sales Tax #10-2243 Ballfield, for the upcoming year and they responded “no, make it zero”.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “I will make that known tomorrow, that it’s not in the budget for 
next year.”  
 
 Council member Trowbridge asked: “Can we plug it back in as recreational activities?  
We are going to benefit more children.”   
 
 An additional $20,000 budget was added to Sales Tax #10-2254 Park & Recreation.  
 
 Keno was discussed.  City Attorney Egr stated that the City needed to give 6 months’ 
notice if they wanted to discontinue Keno.  The Mayor and Council instructed City Attorney Egr 
to start the process of notifying Nebraska Cooperative Government Lottery that the City would 
like to discontinue Keno. 
 
 The other City departments were discussed.   
 
 City Clerk Kovar questioned if anyone had heard anything about Tax Increment 
Financing concerning Timpte.  “Where is the paperwork on it?  Has anyone talked to Mike 
Bacon, Bacon & Vinton, about Tax Increment Financing?” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “Yes; Mike, Phil, and I had a conversation a couple 
weeks ago.  They ran some numbers and Phil was going to get me an e-mail stating what they 
were, and that day hasn’t come yet.”  
 
 It was noted that at previous meeting, when Council member Trowbridge was absent, 
Phil Lorenzen had introduced Senior Vice President Cody Wickham, who Phil had stated would 
be helping to relieve some of his duties. 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “Joan, the Tax Increment Financing for Timpte will 
pay for the $57,000 we spent a long time ago on the wastewater when they moved it, Obrist 
came over and did it quickly, and then about another $177,000 on water and sewer entrances 
that were being done maybe 3 weeks ago, and up to about $200,000 on electric infrastructure to 
harden those lines; TIF will pay for all of that and that money will come early, and the dirt we 
buy, that money will come later.”   
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated that she and the Mayor each received the following letter, dated 
June 27, 2019, from Phil Lorenzen of D.A. Davidson, announcing his retirement.  Mayor 
Zavodny, the City Council, and City Clerk Kovar all agreed that Phil will be dearly missed; he 
was a wonderful, intelligent, individual. 
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There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member 
Trowbridge made a motion to adjourn.  Council member Meysenburg seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, Kobus, Trowbridge, and Meysenburg.  Voting 
NAY: None.  Council member Hotovy and Smith were absent.   The motion carried and Mayor 
Zavodny declared the meeting adjourned at 10:20 p.m. 
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 CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
 July 10th, 2019 
 
 I, Joan Kovar, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of July 10th, 2019; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
            
        Joan Kovar, City Clerk 


